



Türkiye's Consequential Elections and Western Media Coverage

Sahar Khamis

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Türkiye's 2023 elections were consequential locally and internationally

The 2023 presidential and parliamentary elections in Türkiye were especially important for the country and the West, which explains the heightened attention to the elections in many Western media outlets.

Anti-Erdogan Sentiments in Western Media

Western media's coverage of the 2023 Turkish elections, and especially its framing of President Recep Tayyip Erdogan's image, revealed a number of deeply ingrained stereotypes and underlying biases. The overall tone was clearly anti-Erdogan and favored the leading opposition candidate, Kemal Kilicdaroglu.

Contrasts Between European and American Media Coverage

Although both European and American media generally adopted an anti-Erdogan stance in their coverage, American media seemed relatively more balanced and issue-focused, while European media seemed relatively more hostile and more personality-focused in their criticism.

The Western Media's Post-Election Tone Shift

After Erdogan's victory, many Western media outlets pivoted from their previously hostile tone towards him in favor of a more pragmatic approach focused on mutual interests and strategic cooperation between the leader's administration and Western states.

KEYWORDS

Türkiye

Elections

Western Media

Recep Tayyip Erdogan

Kemal Kilicdaroglu

Copyright © 2023 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.

COVER IMAGE: A voting clerk holds a ballot showing images of the two candidates for the Turkish presidency on May 20, 2023, at her country's consulate in Erbil, Iraq, ahead of the second round of Turkey's presidential election which was held on May 28. (Photo by Safin HAMID / AFP)



INTRODUCTION

There is little doubt that modern Türkiye and its current leadership pose a serious dilemma for many countries in the West. On one hand, the country is a rising star in the international arena, thanks to its growing geostrategic influence based on its membership in the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), unique geographic location which bridges Asia and Europe, growing economy, and increasing diplomatic weight. On the other hand, there has been constant Western unease about Türkiye's human rights record and the perceived strongman leadership style of its current leader.

Opposition unity was at an unprecedented high, marking the first major challenge to Erdogan.

> As such, the European and American media coverage of the 2023 Turkish presidential elections deserves special attention, as it reflects many of these ongoing tensions and contentions. This issue brief contextualizes the nuances and complexities of the Western media's framing of the consequential 2023 elections within relevant political and geostrategic contexts. It explains how, and why, these mediated narratives and frames evolved during the elections and after. Furthermore, it sheds light on the underlying narratives about the dynamics of the elections and examines the explanatory factors behind the different types of coverage in European and American media outlets.

THE SIGNIFICANCE OF **TÜRKIYE'S 2023 ELECTIONS**

Türkiye's 2023 elections, which occurred 100 years after the founding of the secular republic, carried immense historical and geopolitical weight. Western states, especially the United States (U.S.) and its European allies, feared that a victory for incumbent President Recep Tayyip

Erdogan could usher in an era of potential regional confrontation. Others were concerned that an Erdogan victory would solidify the leader's political powers, moral authority, and religious conservatism.1 The election results held significant consequences for security in Europe and the Middle East, as they would determine Türkiye's foreign policy approach on a wide array of issues, ranging from shifting relationships with the United States, Russia, and the European Union (EU), to a different role in the war in Ukraine.2

Opposition unity was at an unprecedented high, marking the first major challenge to Erdogan since his Justice and Development Party (AK Party) came to power. Several opposition groups coalesced around the common goal of defeating Erdogan, whom they perceived as "weaker than ever."3 This view was echoed in international coverage of the election, as commentators predicted a potential political transition. This opposition alliance, which came to be known as the Nation Alliance or the Table of Six, was comprised of six political parties from across the political spectrum and was united under the leadership of Kemal Kilicdaroglu, the leader of the Republican People's Party (CHP).4 It presented itself as the new hope for liberalism, secularism, democracy, press freedom, and the de-politicization of the judiciary reforms which could have possibly moved Türkiye closer to the West. In addition, the alliance promised to release political prisoners and facilitate Türkiye's quest to join the EU, an objective so far hampered by Türkiye's human rights record, amongst other reasons.5

With Türkiye at a crossroads, its electorate would either choose more of Erdogan's economic, political, and geostrategic policies, with all their pros and cons, or go in a different direction. The opposition alliance promised to fight identity politics, end polarization, eliminate corruption, and promote democracy.⁶ However, it was unable to present its plans clearly enough and lacked cohesion among its ranks. Ultimately, the first choice prevailed in the election.

ANTI-ERDOGAN FRAMES IN WESTERN MEDIA COVERAGE

When the results of the first round of the Turkish elections showed a narrow margin between Erdogan and Kilicdaroglu, some European and U.S. media outlets started predicting a Kilicdaroglu win. Their forecast was based on Turkish citizens holding Erdogan accountable for the country's recent economic challenges.⁷ Other commentators cited the Turkish people's reported dissatisfaction with the government's response to the catastrophic earthquake that hit Türkiye and Syria in February 2023.8

In their election coverage, major Western media outlets such as The Economist, BBC, and The Washington Post were highly critical of the Erdogan government's human rights record, emphasizing its curbing of public freedoms, including press freedom, and its persecution of opposition figures and journalists.9 Other Western media outlets routinely criticized Erdogan's domestic and foreign policies

and his handling of the migration issue and refugee crisis. 10 Magazines such as France's Le Point and L'Express, as well as the U.S.-based Foreign Policy, even questioned the fairness of the elections.11

Major Western media outlets ... were highly critical of the Erdogan government's human rights record.

Figure 1 below features the cover page of an issue of The Economist published in May 2023. The issue is titled "The Most Important Election of 2023" and adorned with tags such as "Save Democracy," "Erdogan Must Go," and "Vote."12 In the same issue, The Economist, which adopted a hostile editorial policy towards Erdogan, predicted that opposition leader Kilicdaroglu would win, which it claimed "would show democrats everywhere that strongmen can be beaten."13

Figure 1: The cover pages of the May 2023 issue of The Economist entitled "The Most Important Election of 2023"14 and the June 2013 issue of The Economist entitled "Democrat or Sultan?" 15







Similarly, the French magazine Le Point described Erdogan on one of its covers as "the other Putin," while another French magazine, L'Express, linked him to the risk of chaos. 16 In contrast, some Western media outlets portrayed Kilicdaroglu as the champion of democracy, liberalism, and progressiveness. In fact, before the first round of elections, Western media orchestrated a propaganda campaign in the opposition leader's favor, forecasting that he would win this round of elections. For instance, a TIME magazine article referred to him as "the man who could beat Erdogan."17 However, this turned out to be merely wishful thinking based on unfounded assumptions.

Most American media outlets adopted a more balanced and issue-based position compared to their European counterparts when criticizing Erdogan.

> The negative framing of Erdogan, juxtaposed with the more favorable framing of his secular opponent as a more liberal and pro-Western candidate with a "softer foreign touch," 18 led Turkish Foreign Minister Mevlut Cavusoglu to accuse the Western media of biased reporting and interference in his country's internal affairs.19

CONTRASTS BETWEEN EUROPEAN AND AMERICAN MEDIA COVERAGE

Despite overarching similarities, the overall tone of European media outlets was generally more hostile and negative towards Erdogan than that of U.S. media outlets, and this pattern continued in their coverage of the recent elections. The framing of Erdogan as an authoritarian leader and dictator longing for the return of the Ottoman empire²⁰ dominated most European media coverage both before and during the 2023 elections. For example, the BBC produced a documentary series in May 2023 titled "Turkey: Empire of Erdogan,"21 which portrayed Erdogan as a political leader with an appetite for increased regional power, international influence, and unchallenged authority.

Such coverage continues and builds on long-standing negative coverage of Erdogan in the European press, such as the cover of The Economist's 2013 issue entitled "Democrat or Sultan?" that criticized Erdogan's handling of the protests which erupted against him that year (see figure 1). This framing of the president as a "Sultan," an "Emperor," or an aspiring Calipha of the entire Muslim world, rather than a democratically elected leader, dominated the European media's coverage of the 2023 elections.

Similarly, an article in The Guardian described Erdogan as "Turkey's two-faced 'sultan'" who is "no friend of the West."22 Even though the article discussed the perception of Türkiye as a critical ally to the West because of its significant geographic location and other factors, the writer asserted that Erdogan is not contributing to that alliance and that he needs to face repercussions for his anti-Western actions.²³ The article referenced specific incidences and policy decisions by Erdogan, but its main argument hinged on portraying him as a dictator and profiling him as someone who cannot be trusted by using adjectives such as "neo-Ottoman" and "sneaky."24

Another article, published in *The Economist*, warned that "Turkey is on the brink of dictatorship." 25 It discussed how Erdogan's anti-Western political actions could affect Türkiye itself, and not just Western countries. While also analyzing how Western leaders should engage with Erdogan, this article characterized Erdogan as a dictator. Erdogan was, again, described as "autocratic" and as someone who is heading towards joining a "dictator's club."26 While this article did not seem as accusatory as The Guardian article, both focused on portraying Erdogan as a "dictator" and an "autocrat" who cannot be trusted by the West and, therefore, needs to be challenged.

Similarly, a France 24 article, while providing an overview of Erdogan's political career and his most important political milestones, describes the leader as "mercurial."27 The piece summarizes how Erdogan's detractors perceive him, citing the language other European media have used to characterize the leader, including commonly

used terms such as "authoritarian" and "Sultan."28 Even though the article explores multiple opinions about Erdogan, the overall tone and language characterize him as a "dictator" who is nostalgic for Türkiye's Ottoman past.29

In contrast, most American media outlets adopted a more balanced and issue-based position compared to their European counterparts when criticizing Erdogan and commenting on the elections. For example, an article in The Washington Post tackled the fairness and transparency of the election process.³⁰ It focused on the Turkish elections as a case study, while questioning the fairness of the electoral process and the objectivity of the Turkish government and Turkish media, considering the fact that one of the main candidates is the head of the state.31 Unlike the previously discussed examples from European media outlets, this article focused on the dynamics of the election process itself, including the voting mechanisms and the media coverage, rather than fixating on Erdogan's character and leadership style.

Following the election, the tone switched to stressing the significance of working together with Türkiye to secure mutual strategic interests.

> Another example is an article in Forbes, the leading U.S.-based economics magazine, which provided in-depth economic and political analysis of the context surrounding Türkiye's 2023 election.32 While the piece mentions Erdogan and his party's impact on the country, it does not level character attacks. Rather, it analyzes the country's overall political and economic context as they relate to the elections. The author discusses a number of controversies, including the aftermath of the two catastrophic earthquakes which impacted Türkiye and their devastating humanitarian and economic consequences. The article frames the mismanagement of the aftermath of these natural disasters as the responsibility of the Turkish government and its various branches.33

In contrast, European outlets such as BBC framed the crises' mismanagement as solely Erdogan's responsibility.34 Again, this reflects the tendency of mainstream European media to specifically, and oftentimes narrowly, focus on Erdogan himself—his personality and his leadership style—sometimes at the expense of the broader and more nuanced socio-economic and political context surrounding the consequential elections.

However, there are exceptions to this general pattern, such as some descriptions of Erdogan as a tyrant who craves absolute rule.35 This terminology aligns more with the overall tone of many European media outlets than that of mainstream American media when commenting on Türkiye's elections. Some right-leaning, conservative U.S. media outlets, such as Fox News, adopted a hostile editorial policy not just towards Erdogan, but towards Türkiye as a whole, framing the country as "Russia's secret weapon inside NATO" and accusing it of adopting positions in NATO that are only based on self-interest and the country's ties with Russia.36

WESTERN MEDIA RESETTING THEIR TONE AFTER ERDOGAN'S VICTORY

The election result has not only reset Türkiye's international relations but has also shifted the Western media's tone regarding the country, its re-elected leader, and its relationship with the West. Following the election, the tone switched to stressing the significance of working together with Türkiye to secure mutual strategic interests. In some cases, there has even been praise and recognition for Türkiye approving Sweden's NATO accession.

For example, an article published in the US News and World Report covered Erdogan's meeting with U.S. President Joseph R. Biden on the sidelines of the NATO summit in Lithuania; the piece was optimistic about the improvement of Türkiye's relationship with the United States.³⁷ It also mentioned that, "Fresh from handing Joe Biden a



diplomatic victory by easing Sweden's path into NATO, Turkish President Tayyip Erdogan wished the U.S. president good luck in his 2024 re-election campaign."38 It highlighted the fact that Biden is focusing on building international alliances as an important part of his 2024 presidential campaign platform.39

Negative Western coverage may have boosted Erdogan's popularity among the Turkish people as a nationalistic leader who is targeted by Western media in retaliation for his patriotism.

> which are known for their anti-Muslim discourse and anti-Türkiye rhetoric, such as Fox News,40 changed their tone when Türkiye finally approved Sweden's NATO membership. This move angered Russia but pleased the U.S. and its Western allies by allowing NATO to expand its fortification against Russia amidst the war in Ukraine.⁴¹ This is a significant shift from Fox News' earlier pattern of coverage. In fact, Türkiye's strategic step to support Sweden's NATO membership received favorable coverage in several U.S. and European media outlets. This is a signal that, despite Western fears about Erdogan's third term, Türkiye could side with the U.S. and its

> Western allies even if they upset Moscow, as long

as they are acting in Ankara's interests, which in this

case meant receiving the long-awaited approval for

Interestingly, conservative-leaning media outlets

However, one of the country's long-term aspirations remains EU membership, something it has been tirelessly working towards for years. Türkiye's recent tactical steps could make this goal more attainable in the future. The coverage of Türkiye after it approved Sweden and Finland's NATO membership signaled a new openness to cooperation, not just with the United States, but also with Europe and Scandinavian countries.⁴³

CONCLUSION

While the Western media's unease towards Erdogan's Türkiye—and towards the leader himself is expected to persist, the strategic interests of these Western countries, coupled with their specific media outlets' overarching editorial policies will determine the tone, intensity, and persistence of their coverage.

When discussing the discrepancies between the narratives that have been adopted by European and U.S. media in their coverage of the Turkish elections, it is important to bear in mind the discrepancies within, not just between, these media outlets. It is key to avoid a "one size fits all" approach when analyzing their coverage of both the Turkish elections and Türkiye's leader, and one should consider the complex drivers behind each platform's coverage.

Finally, contrary to fears that the Western media's coverage might have negatively impacted Erdogan's chances to win, it seems that it might have had the opposite effect by galvanizing his base. Negative Western coverage may have boosted Erdogan's popularity among the Turkish people as a nationalistic leader who is targeted by Western media in retaliation for his patriotism. Prior to the election, some warned that any attempt by Western nations to influence the results of the elections, no matter how subtle or indirect, could backfire.44 The predominantly anti-Erdogan campaigns might have done just that, as Erdogan emerged as a defiant leader capable of defeating not just his domestic opponents but also his international foes and critics.

the F-16 deal.42

- 1. Nektaria Stamouli, "2023's most important election: Turkey," Politico, April 17, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/ article/turkey-2023-election-erdogan-kilicdaroglu/.
- 3. Cyrielle Cabot, "Turkish Opposition Unites Against 'Weaker than Ever' Erdogan Ahead of Elections," France 24, March 3, 2023, https://www.france24.com/ en/middle-east/20230310-turkish-opposition-unitesagainst-weaker-than-ever-erdogan-ahead-of-elections.
- 4. Susan Fraser, "Alliance Picks Main Opposition Leader to Run Against Erdogan," AP, March 6, 2023, https://apnews. com/article/turkey-elections-erdogan-opposition-split-2d52c9df538ea6f1b6f915b781ef2742.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Salim Cevik, Turkey's Upcoming Elections: A Country at a Crossroads, Policy Analysis, (Washington D.C.: Arab Center Washington D.C., May 10, 2023), https://arabcenterdc. org/resource/turkeys-upcoming-elections-a-countryat-a-crossroads/.
- 7. Nailul Fathul Wafiq, "Turkey's 2023 presidential election and Western Media anti-Erdogan Sentiment," Modern Diplomacy, May 20, 2023, https://moderndiplomacy. eu/2023/05/20/turkeys-2023-presidential-electionand-western-media-anti-erdogan-sentiment/.
- 8. E. Irem Az. "Our dead are looking at us—The February 6 Twin Earthquakes and the Disaster of Erdogan's 'New Turkey," Jadaliyya, June 29, 2023, https://www.jadaliyya.com/ Details/45167/Our-dead-are-looking-at-us-%E2%80%93-The-February-6-twin-earthquakes-and-the-disaster-of-Erdo%C4%9Fan%E2%80%99s-New-Turkey.
- 9. Wafiq, "Turkey's 2023 presidential election."
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. "Western Media Under Fire for Biased Rhetoric on Erdogan," Middle East Monitor, May 10, 2023, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20230510-westernmedia-under-fire-for-biased-rhetoric-on-erdogan/.
- 13. "If Turkey sacks its strongman, democrats everywhere should take heart," The Economist, May 4, 2023, https://www.economist.com/leaders/2023/05/04/ if-turkey-sacks-its-strongman-democrats-everywhereshould-take-heart.

- 14. Middle East Monitor. "Western Media Under Fire."
- 15. "On Turkey, immigration, Sweden, the UN, Colombia, LED lighting, tasty chicken," The Economist, June 24, 2013, https://www.economist.com/letters/2013/06/22/ on-turkey-immigration-sweden-the-un-colombia-ledlighting-tasty-chicken.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Alec Luhn, "Exclusive: The Man Who Could Beat Erdogan," TIME, April 27, 2023, https://time.com/6274645/ exclusive-kemal-kilicdaroglu-turkey-election/.
- 18. "Erdogan's Rival Kilicdaroglu to Seek Softer Foreign Touch," Euractiv.Com with Reuters, May 11, 2023, https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/ news/erdogans-rival-kilicdaroglu-to-seek-softerforeign-touch/.
- 19. Middle East Monitor, "Western Media Under Fire."
- 20. Alan Mikhail, "Why Recep Tayyip Erdogan's Love Affair with the Ottoman Empire Should Worry the World," Time, September 3, 2020, https://time.com/5885650/ erdogans-ottoman-worry-world/.
- 21. BBC Select, "Turkey: Empire of Erdogan" | BBC Select, YouTube, May 9, 2023, 9 p.m. GMT, https://www.bbc.co.uk/ iplayer/episodes/p0d9cf3b/turkey-empire-of-erdogan.
- 22. Simon Tisdall, "Turkey's two-faced 'sultan' is no friend of the West. It's time to play hardball," The Guardian, February 5, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2023/feb/05/turkeys-two-faced-sultan-isno-friend-of-the-west-its-time-to-play-hardball.
- 23 Ibid
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. "Turkey could be on the brink of dictatorship," The Economist, January 19, 2023, https://www.economist.com/leaders/2023/01/19/turkey-could-be-onthe-brink-of-dictatorship.
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. "Erdogan: Turkey's mercurial 'chief' in fight of political life," France 24, March 10, 2023, https://www.france24. com/en/live-news/20230310-erdogan-turkey-s-mercurial-chief-in-fight-of-political-life.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. Ibid.



- 30. Miriam Berger and Claire Parker, "Are Turkey's elections free and fair? Here's what to know," Washington Post, May 28, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/2023/05/12/turkey-election-free-fair-voteerdogan/.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Guney Yildiz, "It's Not The Economy, Stupid: Why Turkish Elections Are About More Than Money," Forbes, March 31, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/ sites/guneyyildiz/2023/03/31/its-not-the-economystupid-why-turkish-elections-are-about-more-thanmoney/?sh=5d9b9a73ae2a.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. "Turkey Quake: President Erdogan Accepts Some Problems with Response," BBC, February 8, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64577371.
- 35. Middle East Monitor, "Western Media Under Fire."
- 36. Benjamin Weinthal, "Is Turkey Russia's Secret Weapon Inside NATO?," Fox News, May 20, 2022, https://www. foxnews.com/politics/turkey-russias-secret-weaponinside-nato.
- 37. Steve Holland, "Turkey's Erdogan Wishes Biden Best of Luck in his 2024 Re-Election Bid," US News and World Report, July 11, 2023, https://www.usnews.com/news/ world/articles/2023-07-11/turkeys-erdogan-wishesbiden-best-of-luck-in-2024-re-election-bid.
- 38. Ibid.
- 40. Caitlin McFall, "Turkey to Advance Sweden NATO Bid Says Stoltenberg," Fox News, July 10, 2023, https://www.foxnews.com/world/turkey-to-advancesweden-nato-bid-says-stoltenberg.
- 41. Zeena Saifi, "Turkey eyes recalibration with the West as Russia's isolation grows," CNN, July 13, 2023, https://edition.cnn.com/2023/07/12/middleeast/turkeywest-nato-recalibrate-mime-intl/index.html.
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. McFall, "Turkey to Advance Sweden NATO Bid."
- 44. Asli Ayadintasbas and Jeremy Shapiro, How the West should prepare for the Turkish elections, Commentary, (Berlin, Germany: European Council on Foreign Relations, April 25, 2023), https://ecfr.eu/article/how-the-westshould-prepare-for-the-turkish-elections/.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Sahar Khamis is a nonresident senior fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. She is also an associate professor in the Department of Communication at the University of Maryland, College Park.

An expert on Arab and Muslim media, Khamis was the former head of the Mass Communication and Information Science Department at Qatar University. She was also a former Mellon Islamic Studies Initiative visiting professor at the University of Chicago.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The ME Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.



MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Burj Al Mana $3^{\rm rd}$ floor, Street 850, Zone 60, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org